[Answered by post largely negatively] 

56 Mount Prospect Park

Belfast

BT9 7BG  

jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com

10 January 2011

Dear Mr Wilson,

I have a proposal both to save money and to reform aspects of the Northern Ireland Civil Service. 
The change I am suggesting is normally impossible to make, as Ministers either do not understand the civil service grading system or move on before they could get around to considering radical or reforming internal policies. Civil servants themselves could not propose such a change for all the reasons, not excluding self-interest.

I worked for some twenty years in the Northern Ireland Civil Service and was able to observe the unnecessary costs and problems that the current system of grading and promotion creates. 
Essentially there are too many administrative grades, six in all between Administrative Assistant and Deputy Principal. Long ago the Home or UK Civil Service reduced that number to five, but Northern Ireland never followed suit. 

The NI Civil Service administrative grades are 

Administrative Assistant (AA)
Administrative Officer (AO)
Executive Officer Grade II (EO II)
Executive Officer Grade I (EO I)
Staff Officer (SO)
Deputy Principal (DP)
The UK Civil Service administrative grades are

Administrative Assistant (AA)
Administrative Officer (AO)
Executive Officer (EO)
Higher Executive Officer (HEO)

Senior Executive Officer (SEO)
In the private sector, management and clerical layers get stripped out regularly when administrative machines, as invariably happens, get too top-heavy or complex.

There is no equivalent impetus, barb, financial incentive or financial necessity to make that happen in the public sector. However the approach of cutbacks and numbers of redundancies might be such a moment for the civil service here.

As you may know, the UK government, through the Superannuation Act 2010 and its partial replacement the Superannuation Act 2010 (Repeal of Limits on Compensation) Order 2010* has agreed new redundancy terms with most of the civil service trade unions. 
This means that the (briefly) existing statutory caps in the 2010 Act of a maximum of 15 months' pay for voluntary departures and 12 months' pay for compulsory departures, will not now apply. 
Instead the new, and still generous, civil service compensation scheme offers 21 months’ pay plus three months’ salary as notice. This makes redundancy incredibly attractive, with terms, (based on a salary of at least £23,000, regardless of lower real earnings) that the private sector would die for. It will be almost as expensive as the previous scheme for the taxpayer, including those working in the private sector who will have to contribute to it. 
No matter what the local trade unions say, members will be queuing up to sell their jobs and young unemployed will not be able to get their first foot on the career ladder for several years. Minimising the loss of jobs by directing the money away from redundancy into long term efficiency savings through a regrading exercise would be a once-in-a-lifetime achievement, and a once-in-a-century opportunity. 

Trade union opposition would be considerable, not to mention resistance from vested interests in the civil service but it would be an approach that would appeal to people who want their children to get employment and to get off or avoid the dole queue. 

Graduate entry grades might also be introduced to a greater degree, and at a lower level, to encourage those who are currently penalised by going into higher education to stay in Northern Ireland.

I would suggest that the NI Civil Service should not just implement the earlier UK grading change but cut out one more by merging the two lowest grades of Administrative Assistant (AA) and Administrative Officer (AO). 
In my experience, staff in both those grades can and do much the same jobs. With new technology and fairly similar recruitment qualifications, any distinction has almost disappeared. By extending the increment scale, a merger would be fairly painless, over time. The grade merger would also reduce gender disparity as women are bunched in the lowest AA grade.
Combining the four higher grades into three as in the UK civil service might be more complex but the numerous departures due to both wastage and redundancy would make it easier. This could be best accomplished by suppressing the Executive Officer I (EOI) grade, which has least administrative purpose, and, again, extending increment scales, as appropriate.

The expensive civil service promotion board procedures which militate against reward for consistently good and productive work in favour of those who can master the absurd ‘competences’ system would be cut back significantly.

I would ask if in the first instance you would consider bringing a short-term working party into existence to consider this grading reform option. Any broader investigation would probably get bogged down early.
Yours sincerely

Jeffrey Dudgeon

*The key points of the new civil service compensation scheme announced on 21 December 2010 are:

Voluntary Redundancy
Below normal pension age (either aged 60 or 65)-one month's pay per year of service up to 21 months, with a taper of between a maximum of 21 months' and six months' compensation for those approaching pension age;

At or above normal pension age-one month's pay per year of service up to a maximum of six months;

Staff who have reached minimum pension age (either aged 50 or 55) can choose to opt for early retirement on their current pension entitlement. Staff will be asked to surrender some (or all) of their severance payment to meet the cost of receiving this pension early.

Period of notice
All staff will be entitled to at least three months' notice.

Compulsory Redundancy
One month's pay per year of service up to 12 months. All staff who may face compulsory redundancy will first have had the opportunity to exit under voluntary terms.

Low and high pay thresholds
All staff earning less than £23,000, on a full time equivalent basis, will be treated as if they earn £23,000 for the purpose of calculating their redundancy payments.

There will also be an upper pay threshold of £149,820. Staff earning more will have their salary capped at this figure for the purpose of calculating their redundancy payments.
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